
Award-winning magazine of the British and International Golf Greenkeepers Association 

BIGGA 

r TORO ^ 
STUDENT 

GREENKEEPER 
of the year 

AWARD 
I l k -jJk 
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Greenkeeper 
Features 

12 Past Reflections 
Jimmy MacDonald MBE has just retired as Head Greenkeeper at Royal 
Lytham and St Annes and takes with him some wonderful memories 

3 0 Criminal D a m a g e 
Joe Paulin gives some advice that might lead to reducing the chances of 
vandalism or theft on your golf course 

3 2 S ta r t the N e w Year wi th a Bang 
All the up-to-date information about BTME 2000 at your fingertips. Also 
information on some of the hotels that await your custom. Bet you can't 
wait to get there! 

4 7 Past Masters 
Dr Stephen Baker of the STRI takes a retrospective look at 100 years of 
research and progress in golf course agronomy. 

COVER FEATURES: 

And the winner is... 

2 2 Environment Compet i t ion 
Bob Taylor explains the background to the voting in the 
1999 BIGGA Golf Environment Competition, in association 
with Amazone Groundcare and The Grass Roots Trading 
Company 

2 6 Toro Awards 
Brian Turner and Tommy Givnan lifted the main prizes but 
everyone who reached the finals of the Toro Excellence in 
Greenkeeping Award and the Toro Student Greenkeeper of 
the Year Award were winners 

Toro Awards 

Greetings 
from 
BIGGA 
It has become fashionable among some to send a cir-

cular letter instead of a Christmas Card. I thought I'd 
give it a go as well. 

Dear Friends, 
As we draw towards the end of another year it is a 

wonderful opportunity to look back at the the last 12 
months 

BTME '99 was a resounding success. It just never fails 
to top the year before and this one was no exception. I'll 
certainly remember Rank Dick's inspirational motiva-
tional talk which I still watch on the video when I'm in 
need of a bit of a boost. Also who will ever forget the 
sight of everyone dancing the night away to Under the 
Moon of Love and Showaddywaddy at the BTME 
Banquet? I hope the Bootleg Beetles are just as success-
ful next month. 

BIGGAs annual Golf Day was on June 21st - the 
longest day of the year and the height of summer. Why 
then were we struck by a hail storm? But I thrink every-
one enjoyed themselves and Aldwark Manor did us 
proud. 

Weather seemed to follow the Association around this 
year and Andy Campbell had to replace his 4x4 with an 
arc to get around Carden Park when the National 
Championship took place in October. He did a great job 
to get the courses playable though and the restyled 
event looks set for a long and prosperous future. 

Talking about competitions, praise must go to Brian 
Turner and Tommy Givnan, who won the Toro 
Excellence in Greenkeeping and Toro Student 
Greenkeeper of the Year Awards, while Temple Golf 
Club in Maidenhead won the Environment 
Competition. All three will represent the Association 
well in the forthcoming year. 

A good many of us were at Carnoustie for The Open 
Championship. John Philp did an outstanding job in 
preparing the course - although many of the players 
thought ne'd got out of bed on the wrong side when he 
decided on the height of the rough and width of the fair-
ways - and we were blessed with a ring side seat for one 
of the most memorable finish in the Championship's 
history Jean Van de Velde nearly left a lasting impres-
sion on a few of us with his fateful approach to the final 
green while the Greenkeeping Support Team orches-
trated the Mexican wave while everyone waited to greet 
the local hero, Paul Lawrie, up the final play-off hole. 

Perhaps the saddest moment of '99 came with the 
death of BIGGAs President Viscount Whitelaw who 
had been such an instrumental figure in the 
Association's formative years. He will be a hard act to 
follow but in our new President, Sir Michael Bonallack, 
we have a man whose pedigree in golf is unsurpassed 
and he will be a huge asset to BIGiGA in the years to 
come. 

So that was our year. I hope your preparations for 
Christmas are well advanced and your dreams of seeing 
in the new millennium in style are 
still intact. 

Merry Christmas and a 
Happy New 
Millennium. 



BE FIRST IN THE 

FIRST PRIZE 
3 nights accommodation 

Garry Suddaby, Brigg 
North Lincolnshire 
(Elsham GC, Brigg) 

SECOND PRIZE 
2 nights accommodation 

Nigel John Buxton, High 
Peak, Derbyshire 

(Chapel en le Frith GC) 

THIRD PRIZE 
1 night accommodation 

Dave Leatherland 
Derbyshire 

(Kedleston Park GC) 

BTME 2000 
HAMPER WINNER 

Richard O'Hara 
West Bridgeford 

Nottingham 
(Radcliffe on Trent GC) 

19-21 JANUARY, 2000 
EDUCATION PROGRAMME STARTS JANUARY 17 
HARROGATE INTERNATIONAL CENTRE, HARROGATE, ENGLAND 

BTME VISITOR HOTLINE 01347 833833 BTME EXHIBITOR HOTLINE 01347 833800 



Lord Whitelaw: Thanksgiving Service 
So it was, together with our wives 

and Past Chairman Pat Murphy, that 
on a beautiful late autumn day in 
keeping with the occasion we walked 
past Buckingham Palace to the 
Guards Chapel of the Scots Guards 
at Wellington Barracks. The occasion 
was the Service of Thanksgiving for 
our late President, Viscount 
Whitelaw. 

On entering the chapel and being 
ushered to our pew there was a quick-
ening sense that we were in 
auspicious company and that those 
normally viewed at a distance 
through the medium of press and 
television were suddenly in close 
proximity. To name names would be 
invidious on such an occasion other 
than to simply say that the congrega-
tion truly represented the whole 
spectrum of Viscount Whitelaw's life 
and times. 

It is difficult to convey through the 
medium of our magazine the aura of 
such an occasion. Most certainly it 
was a celebration of a notable life 
with, at times, humorous anecdotes 
from those paying tribute. Indeed a 
former Foreign Secretary was over-
heard saying how much our late 
President would have enjoyed the 
occasion. Essentially it was an emo-
tional occasion with Lady Whitelaw 
and their large family present, togeth-
er with so many who had enjoyed his 
company and friendship irrespective 
of their political allegiance. 

As you would expect the service, 
headed by the Archbishop of 
Canterbury, was in exact keeping 
with the occasion and there were 
exemplary tributes from Sir Brian 
Hayes on behalf of the Police Service, 
together with tributes to his political 
life from Lord Carrington and John 
Major. The fourth tribute, in respect 
of Viscount Whitelaw's golfing life, 
was given by our incoming President 
and Captain of the R&A Golf Club, 
Sir Michael Bonallack. 

As Sir Michael drew towards the 
conclusion of his tribute he turned 
towards Viscount Whitelaw's role as 
President of BIGGA from 1988 to 
1998, how the approach had been 
made for him to take up the 

Presidency more in hope than expec-
tation and of how, once accepted, he 
had insisted on being an active 
President. Sir Michael spoke of his 
influence in the growth and develop-
ment of BIGGA and pointed out that 
the last occasion on which he had 
seen Viscount Whitelaw was when 
Lady Whitelaw had brought him last 
year to the opening of BIGGA 
HOUSE, a building described to the 
congregation as the greenkeepers' 
magnificent new headquarters near 
York. Sir Michael concluded his trib-
ute in the hope that the building 
would forever be viewed as a lasting 
memorial to Viscount Whitelaw. 

For the Association to be so elevat-
ed on such a stage was something 
very special for us as representatives 
of BIGGA and a particularly emo-
tional experience when the years 
since 1987 seemed to flash before the 

eyes and one realised just how far 
BIGGA has progressed in that time, 
in no small measure due to the influ-
ence and support of our late 
President. 

There can be no better way for us to 
conclude than through the service 
itself and particularly the 
Commendation which spoke of the 
vast number of people whose lives 
were enriched and touched by 
William Whitelaw for, wherever he 
was, he bore with him an immense 
zest for life. We most certainly 
include ourselves among that vast 
number of people as do so many 
BIGGA members who met him, 
enjoyed his company through the 
years and who will have their own 
lasting memories of an essentially 
kind, wise and inspiring man. 

Gordon and Neil 

Textron appoints PA Turney as dealership 
PA. Turney Limited of Bicester, Oxon, 

has been appointed Textron dealer for 
Buckinghamshire, Oxfordshire, Milton 
Keynes and Northamptonshire. 

"We are delighted to be representing 
Textron in the Home Counties. We 
shall be distributing the complete 
range of equipment that includes the 
Ransomes, Jacobesen, Cushman, Ryan, 
E-Z-GO and Iseki ranges," said Paul 
Turney 

"We are delighted to welcome PA. 
Turney into the Textron fold. They are 
an established company, professionally 
managed'with all the right credentials 
that we look for in a dealer. We look 
forward to many years of mutual bene-
fits for both parties," said David 
Withers, Textron's National Sales 
Manager. 

ETL awarded 
accreditation 
certificate 

Ann Murray, Laboratory Director, 
holds the accreditation certificate 

Following European Turfgrass 
Laboratories move to Stirling 
Enterprise Park earlier this year, the 
new laboratories were re-assessed by 
the American Association for 
Laboratory Accreditation (A2LA). 

"The requirement for biennial re-
assessment fitted in well to the 
relocation of the lab enabling the 
premises to be reaccredited this 
year. We are committed to provid-
ing a quality service to the Golf 
Course and Sportsturf Industries," 
aid Laboratory Chairman, John 
Hacker. 

European Turfgrass Laboratories 
remain the only A2LA Accredited 
laboratory outside the USA 
approved by the USGA for putting 
green materials analyses. 

Top honours 

Philip (left) and Derrick (right) 

Two young men have reason to feel 
proud following their academic 
achievements. 

Philip Gilbank, Deputy Course 
Manager at Meltham Golf Course in 
Huddersfield, has achieved his NVQ 
Level 3 and 4 Amenity Horticultural 
Management Diploma at Askham 
Bryan. He has since applied to London 
City and Guilds where he received his 
Licentiateship Horticulture. 

Derrick Johnstone, of Langside 
College, Glasgow, featured in his local 
Fife newspaper following his success in 
achieving an Award for Excellence in 
his HNC - Golf Course Management. 



Mark lands 
new role at 
Avoncrop 

Avoncrop Amenity Products has 
appointed Mark Rayner as Technical 
Sales Regional Manager covering the 
Midlands region, to call on golf, sports 
and bowls clubs, Local Authorities and 
landscapers. 

Mark is a qualified landscape archi-
tect gaining his diploma from Thames 
Poly in 1980. He then worked for P61 
for six years as Product Development 
Officer. Moving to Scotland to work 
foV Stewarts Seedsmen as sales repre-
sentative to the amenity sector. He 
gained further experience with 
Mommersteeg and prior to joining 
Avoncrop Amenity Products, worked 
for Rigby Taylor calling on local 
authorities. 

John gets new 
territory role 
with Sisis 

SISIS has appointed John Welling 
as Territory Manager for Kent, Sussex 
and Surrey, working from the SISIS 
South East Depot at Merrist Wood 
College. Jon has come full circle as he 
spent three years at Merrist Wood 
studying for a Diploma in 
Countryside Management. 

Prior to joining SISIS John worked 
for three years at a Kubota dealer. 

He is married with a three and a 
half year old son. 

Shield2000 offers Y2K bug fix 
By now Action 2000's Last Chance 

Guide will have dropped on everyone's 
door mat. Few people understand that 
the Bug lies more in the applications 
software and how it is written, rather 
than just in the PC itself. 

The hardware is relatively simple to 
fix, but conflicts embedded in the 
software will lock up the computer, 
disabling critical programmes such as 
geo-mapping, irrigation systems, fire, 
security and safety systems as well as 
programmes that run in DOS or use 
Windows such as Microsoft Office. 

Shield2000 is available off-the-shelf 
tool and repairs Millennium Bug con-
flicts without the necessity to change 
your computer or your software. 

Shield2000 scans every file, line by 
line, in machine code and then repairs 
problematic date calls between the 
applications software and the operat-
ing system without changing the way 
in which the computer or the software 

works. Available on CD or floppy, this For more 
powerful hardware and software fix is Shield2000 
easy to install. 269495 

information call 
Europe on 01932 

Glyn Abbey appoints new Head Greenkeeper 
Glyn Abbey Golf Club, in Carmarthenshire, 
Wales, has appointed John Rogers as their new 
Head Greenkeeper. John, the BIGGA 
Greenkeeping Support Team member assigned 
to Paul Lawrie's final round match at this 
year's Open, will assist the Glyn Abbey 

Management though to the spring of next year 
with their plans for continuing improvements to 
the course, protecting it though the winter and 
preparing for a busy season in 2000. He will be 
training staff and setting work programmes 
and routines thoughout. 

Mini-Ryder Cup at Cumberwell Park 
Recently a group of South West 

Greenkeepers valiantly redressed the 
balance following the Ryder Cup by 
welcoming a group of USA visitors to 
Cumberwell Park Golf Club near 
Bath. 

The occasion was the annual visit 
to the UK of the top Turf Equipment 
Salesmen from the American and 
Canadian Distributors for Express 
Dual and Anglemaster Reel 
Grinders, manufactured by Bernhard 
& Co (Atterton & Ellis) of Rugby. 

The meeting was a new idea to fos-
ter relationships between people in a 
similar business, many US Golf 
Course Equipment Salesmen are ex 
golf course Superintendents. 

Thirty people played golf including 
eight local BIGGA members, nine 
Bernhard staff and the USA contin-
gent. Many wives and partners were 
present for dinner, enjoying each 
other's company enormously and 
having a great time during the 
evening making the event a must for 
all future Distributor visits. 

During their visit to England the 
group also visited Bath, Wells, The 
Cotswolds, Stratford upon Avon and 
Windsor Castle. 

Bernhard & Co Ltd wish to extend 
their thanks to Marc Haring, Course 
Manager, at Cumberwell Park and all 
the UK Greenkeepers who made the 
visitors from across the Atlantic so 
very welcome. 



Paul moves on to BSH 
British Seed Houses has appointed 

landscape specialist Paul Hadley as 
technical sales advisor for South 
Wales and South West England. 

Holder of a Diploma in Landscape 
Technology Paul Hadley brings 14 
years of horticultural and landscape 
industry experience to the post. He 
joins the company after six years with 
Pershore College of Horticulture 
where he was Landscape Unit 

Manager. Prior to that he spent four 
years as a self-employed landscape 
design and build contractor. 

Paul brings additional client-side 
perspective to British Seed Houses 
and its Seeds, Service, Solutions ini-
tiative. He will be responsible for 
technical advice and direct-to-market 
sales of the Grade A amenity grass 
seed range, as well as the company's 
UK provenance wild flora mixtures. 

Scotts move for Simon 
Simon Barnaby has joined Scotts 

UK Professional as Technical Advisor 
- Turf and Amenity. A newly created 
post, Simon's role will be to work 
alongside the Scotts Turf and 
Amenity sales team - providing cus-
tomers with expert, up-to-date 
guidance on their turf nutrition and 
pest control needs. 

Simon is a qualified Turf Grass 
Agronomist with over 15 years expe-

rience in the fine turf maintenance 
industry. He has a BSc in Amenity 
Horticulture and is currently study-
ing for an MSc in Landscape and 
Amenity Management. 

Simon has previously held posi-
tions in Golf Course Management 
with several UK clubs, has worked at 
the Sports Turf Research Institute 
and has also worked as an indepen-
dent consultant on turfcare. 

New roots 
planted at 
Eamonn Wall 

New labelling aids leatherjacket control 

Leatherjacket insecticide Lorsban T 
is now approved for use beyond the 
end of March on amenity turf. 

The product label now states that 
Lorsban T may be applied at 1.5 
litres/ha in 200 - 1000 litres of water 
at any time from the beginning of 
November where high larval popula-
tions are detected or damage is first 

seen. However, early treatment is 
advised in order to prevent leather-
jackets feeding on turf over the 
winter. 

Commenting on the label change, 
Andy Cawley, of Dow Agro Sciences 
said, "With leatherjacket control, ear-
lier is definitely better. Turf managers 
and greenkeepers should conduct a 

risk assessment in November when 
leatheriackets are young and treat 
early before any root damage occurs 
to the turfgrass. 

"However, this label change also 
gives turf managers the extra flexibil-
ity to control leatherjackets later in 
the season if weather conditions have 
prevented earlier application." 

Eamonn Wall & Co, who specialise 
in trees in the golfing landscape, has 
appointed of two consultants based 
in the South of England. 

Mark Boulton, 33, joins the firm 
based at Lindford on the Surrey/ 

Mark Boulton and Charles Dutton 

Hampshire border and brings with 
him ten years experience of woodland 
management in the South East of 
England. He has particular experience 
of woodland improvement grant 
schemes which will be of great rele-
vance to the firm's clients in the South 
East. He is also a keen deer stalker and 
deer management specialist. 

Charles Dutton, 42, joins the firm 
based near Sherborne in Dorset and 
brings with him 20 years of experience 
in the management of broadleaved 
trees and conifers. He is the national 
expert on grey squirrel control and this 
will be of particular relevance in the 
management of new tree planting 
schemes on golf courses where grey 
squirrels can cause many problems. 
Charles enjoys golf and combined 
with his knowledge of designed land-
scapes he will be assisting Eamonn 
Wall run a series of seminars for golf 
courses over the coming years. 

Eamonn Wall & Co will be at 
BIGGA, Harrogate this year on Stand 
38 Hall Q and are always pleased to 
meet with new and existing clients. 

New LasTec 
role for John 

John Millen has been appointed 
UK Operations Manager to organise 
the sales of LasTec Articulator 
Rotary Mowers throughout its deal-
ership in the UK. 

Clarification 
Last month's magazine contained 

reference to the Pesticide Safety 
Directorate completing its evalua-
tion of Rhone Poulenc's product 
Castaway Plus. While the piece was 
accurate it appeared under the head-
ing "Rhone Poulenc issues safety 
warnings for Castaway Plus" which 
was not accurate. 

Castaway Plus was revoked due to 
physical properties of the formula-
tion. The product is still safe, when 
used as recommended on the label. 
Distributors and users have a two 
year wind-down period (to the end 
of July 2001 to sell or use existing 
stocks. 

Royal Inverdivot GC. by Tony Husband 
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Favourable feedback from finalists 

S T U D E N T 
OF THE YEAR 

GRASS ROOTS 
TRADING COMPANY 

Congratulations on the 1999 
BIGGA Golf Environment 
Competition, sponsored by Amazon 
and Grass Roots - an event well 
organised and well run - unlike my 
train from Scotland which was so 
late I missed some of the speeches. 

Well done to Temple GC on win-
ning the national award. The judges 
had a difficult task in selecting an 
outright winner and my original 
thoughts were - do we need a nation-
al winner? - but having played 
Temple it was easy to justify their 
selection. Please pass on my heart 
felt thanks to them. 

Ronnie Bunting, Head Greenkeeper, 
Kilmacolm GC 

1 would like to express my appreci-
ation to yourself, Jim Paton and 
everyone at BIGGA for the warmest 
hospitality we received while visiting 
for the Toro competition. My wife 
Dawn and I enjoyed the visit enor-
mously, and, given the circumstances 
of the visit, we managed to relax in 
the beautiful hotel and its surround-
ings. 

The feedback I have received at the 
golf course since my return has been 

overwhelming, from the local golfers 
and from my colleagues, and I would 
like to take this opportunity to say 
that I intend to represent both Toro 
and BIGGA to the very best of my 
ability in the coming year. 

I look forward to hearing from you 
in the near future, and a warm wel-
come awaits you at Bowring Park. 

Tommy Givnan, Head 
Greenkeeper, Bowring Park 

I would like to take this opportuni-
ty to thank you, all the staff at 
BIGGA and the people connected 
with the sponsors Toro for every-
thing that made the occasion at 
Aldwark Manor a memorable one. A 
big thank you must also go to all the 
hotel staff who made sure our stay 
was enjoyable and relaxed. 

The camaraderie and friendship 
from all the finalists involved in the 
awards proved, if proof was needed, 
that BIGGA is an association that all 
greenkeepers must be associated 
with. The help and back up that you 
provide is second to none, with facil-
ities at the new BIGGA HOUSE to 

be envied. As you know, I had not 
been involved with BIGGA for a few 
years, but I can tell you that my 
membership will be renewed every 
year from now on, without fail. 

It is a great shame that I will not be 
able to take part in the student 
awards again, as it was some adven-
ture, but I do so hope to be able one 
day to follow in the footsteps of all 
the finalists in the Excellence in 
Greenkeeping and once again experi-
ence these awards. 

Many thanks to everyone. 

Andrew Wood, Brighton, East 
Sussex 

I would like to take this opportuni-
ty to thank you and all involved at 
BIGGA and Toro for the excellent 
hospitality and organisation which 
was apparent during my stay. 

I am very proud to have been a 
finalist in this event and found the 
whole experience at Aldwark very 
educational and enjoyable. 

Matt Maryon, Course Manager 
Yeovil GC 

I'm writing to thank all the people 
involved with the Toro Excellence in 
Greenkeeping Award, especially the 
judges of the competition, Ken and 
Sami of BIGGA. also Toro for their 
sponsorship. 

Also thanks for the hospitality at 
Aldwark Manor during which time I 
made some new friends. 

Steven Hogg, Head Greenkeeper 
Fortrose & Rosemarkie GC 

G'day John 
We have just got our computer 

unpacked although we've been in 
Australia since March. 

I got a job at the Australian Golf 
Club in the centre of Sydney and 
then landed on my feet by getting a 
job at Terrey Hills Golf and Country 
Club just 10 minutes up the road. I 
am learning all about Creeping Bent 
greens and Couch tees and fairways. 
It is a fantastic layout with bags of 
potential cared for my a crew of 16. 

I've also joined a golf club, Long 
Reef GC and I still enjoy 
Greenkeeper International - keep up 
the good work. 
John Berry, Formerly Penrith GC 
Course Manager, Now Sydney 
Australia 

Letter from America 
I just joined BIGGA this year and 

have enjoyed reading the 
Greenkeeper International maga-
zine, especially the "Talking Heads" 
and Sandy McDivot. 

My wife and I plan to visit England 
and Scotland this coming February. 
1 would very much like to visit some 
golf courses that might be open that 
time of year, particularly if they were 
a "traditional" course where more 
"old-fashioned" maintenance prac-
tices might be found. I would also 
like to find some golf clubs with 
more traditional approaches to the 
game of golf. 

Here in the USA it seems even 
course is competing for the greenest 
turf, the fastest greens and even 

faster golf carts. I know there is more 
to the game of golf than that, or at 
least I hope there is. 

Perhaps you could suggest some 
courses or areas of the country I 
might visit. Thank you for your help. 
Jim Hillier, GC Superintendent 
Pine Grove Springs CC, New 
Hampshire, USA 

Jim, British clubs don't close 
down in winter but courses do 
close if weather is particularly 
bad. Any BIGGA members who'd 
like to invite you to look at his 
course should contact BIGGA 
HOUSE and we'll pass on the 
messages. Enjoy your visit... and I 
hope the weather is kind! 

mailto:scott@bigga.co.uk

